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Dear Ms Mutch, 

Thank you for your letter of 6 August 2022 about the death of Ernest Thomas Bacon. I am 
replying as Minister with responsibility for Mental Health and Women's Health Strategy, 
including patient safety, at the Department of Health and Social Care. 

Firstly, I would like to say how saddened I was to read of the circumstances of Mr Booth's 
death, and I offer my sincere condolences to his family and loved ones. The circumstances 
your report describes are very concerning and I am grateful to you for bringing these matters 
to my attention. 

In preparing this response, Departmental officials have made enquiries with NHS England and 
the Care Quality Commission (CQC). 

I understand that several actions have been taken by Tameside and Glossop Integrated Care 
NHS Foundation Trust following Mr Bacon's death. A retrospective Root Cause Analysis was 
conducted into the clinical care of Mr Bacon and in particular the response to his raised 
National Early Warning Score and recognition of sepsis. A number of learning points were 
identified as a result of the investigation and the findings have been used to inform the Trust's 
sepsis improvement plan. 

In addition, since July 2022, the Trust has increased the medical rota to include a further junior 
doctor to provide additional support and in recognition of the acuity and activity of the out of 
hours medical provision. The CQC also continues to engage with the Trust and has received 
assurance regarding a review of the sepsis pathway and the associated retraining for all staff. 

Sepsis can be a devastating condition and patients rightly expect the NHS to be able to 
recognise and diagnose it early and provide the highest quality treatment and care. Over 
recent years, the NHS has become much better at spotting and treating sepsis quickly. This 
means that more people are being identified as at risk of sepsis and mortality rates are falling. 
However, we know that some patients who deteriorate with sepsis are still not being diagnosed 
quickly enough. 

In April 2018, a National Early Warning Score patient safety alert was issued to support 
providers to adopt the revised National Early Warning Score (NEWS2) to detect deterioration 
in adult patients, including those with suspected sepsis. However, it is recognised that sepsis 
guidance could be improved to ensure appropriate room for diagnostics and clinical 
judgement. 

In response to growing evidence of the need to update sepsis guidance, the Academy of Royal 
Medical Colleges (AoMRC), in partnership with the Faculty for Intensive Care Medicine, 








